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JACKSONVILLE CITY COUNCIL

RESEARCH DIVISION
Special Committee on Short-Term Vacation Rentals 

Meeting Minutes
December 6, 2018
2:00 p.m.
Lynwood Roberts Room
First Floor, City Hall

117 W. Duval Street

Topic: Various topics related to Short-Term Rentals
Attendance: Council Members Jim Love (Chair), Ju’Coby Pittman, Aaron Bowman
Also: Kyle Billy - Council Auditor; Jason Teal  - Office of General Counsel; Kirk Sherman – Administration and Finance Department; Jeff Clements and Colleen Hampsey - Council Research Division; Leeann Krieg – Mayor’s Office; Bill Killingsworth – Planning and Development Department; Bryan Mosier – Code Compliance Division; Stephanie Burch – Neighborhoods Department; Melanie Wilkes, Ladayija Nichols, Jessica Smith and Jessica Matthews – Legislative Services Division
For all other attendees please see the sign in sheet.

Convened: 2:06 p.m.
Chairman Love convened the meeting and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. 
Mr. Love said that his research shows that more than one-third of Airbnb listings for Jacksonville are located in his council district, so he has a vested interest in trying to arrive at a fair and equitable regulatory system that protects everyone’s rights. Currently the operation of short term rentals throughout most of the City, outside of historic districts, is illegal under our current zoning system. He has been researching regulatory systems in other cities looking for best practices. He wants the committee to give instructions to the General Counsel’s Office for the drafting of an ordinance as a starting point for discussion. He noted that there are companies forming to help jurisdictions regulate the operation of STRs. 
Public Comment
John Nooney said that he wants the regulations to apply to camping as well as to buildings. He wants STRs permitted citywide.

Terry Moore said that the City appears to be trying to find a way to allow people to violate the zoning code by operating STRs, which affect many neighbors around each of those locations. The City should concentrate STRs in particular areas with zoning overlays or the like and not let them cannibalize business from the hotels the City is subsidizing to operate in downtown. He advocates limiting the number of STRs on a block, or limitations on the number of days they may operate per year, or limiting the number of people who may stay in an STR, or requiring the owner to be resident on-site. He offered his services to help the committee formulate a workable plan.
Nancy Powell of Riverside-Avondale Preservation said that RAP has not taken a formal position on the issue of STRs because the issue is multi-faceted and different interests are at play. She personally recommends distinguishing between operations of owner-occupied versus non-owner-occupied residences in the regulations, since owner-occupied will tend to have fewer problems because of the owner’s presence. Home ownership makes for good, tight-knit neighborhoods and non-owner-occupied STRs work against that goal.
Committee discussion
Council President Aaron Bowman said the issue can’t be ignored and won’t go away; appropriate action is needed that represents the desires of all parties. Neighborhood safety should be a high priority. When the committee has a draft ordinance prepared, he will encourage all council members to participate in a meeting to discuss and understand the issues involved. Council Member Pittman said that awareness in the community is vital – many people don’t know what this issue is about even though they may be affected. An education campaign will be needed to inform the public when an ordinance is finally adopted.
Jason Teal of the General Counsel’s Office said that he will draft a proposed ordinance after getting input on several fundamental issues from the committee. 
Registration system – President Bowman said that he conceptually agrees with having a registration system but questions what the enforcement process will cost and how easy it will be in a very large city. He asked Bryan Mosier, Chief of Code Compliance, to give the committee a rough estimate of what an enforcement effort would cost. Mr. Teal suggested also talking to the Planning Department since it operates regulatory functions. Consensus – include a registration system with basic information in the draft ordinance.
Owner occupancy – Mr. Teal described categories that other cities use for different types of STRs in different locations. Consensus – include multiple owner occupancy or non-occupancy categories.
Appeal mechanism – Mr. Teal suggested the need for a formal mechanism to deal with appeals regarding registration, permits, problems, etc.
Limitations – Mr. Teal reminded the group that according to state statute certain things may not be limited (duration and frequency of stays). To regulate distance (how many in neighborhoods or how far they must be from each other) like with adult entertainment and liquor stores, there would have to be some form of evidence why it would be necessary. Chairman Love expressed concern about potential legal challenges. Mr. Teal said that regulations cannot be a de facto ban, some cities limit the number of bedrooms that may be rented and occupancy codes also limit the number of guests based on square footage. Mr. Love noted that in Asheville NC, only 2 bedrooms may be rented in residential areas.
Signage and parking – Mr. Teal said that he would model these aspects after ordinances from other jurisdictions in compliance with what Jacksonville’s code already requires.

Neighbor notification – Mr. Teal stated that some jurisdictions require notification of adjoining property owners before a new STR is permitted, and some (such as Savannah GA) require neighbor approval. President Bowman felt that a notification requirement may be advisable, but requiring neighbor approval would be difficult.

Penalties and enforcement - Chairman Love felt that there should be a first offense warning followed by some form of fine for subsequent noncompliance. If the new regulations are inserted into the Zoning Code, rather than some other part of the Ordinance Code, then enforcement procedures will be uniform with the rest of the zoning violations.
Mr. Love raised the issue of whole house, non-owner-occupied rentals as opposed to renting out rooms with an owner present. He felt that renting a whole house might be permitted in specific low density areas. Mr. Teal said those currently renting out their whole house can’t be grandfathered in under a new regulatory system because grandfathering can only be for legal activities, which technically this use is not. Mr. Bowman did not agree with prohibiting whole house rentals, as that is his preferred rental type when using Airbnb. Mr. Love disagreed and advocated for a balance between the rights of property owners and their neighbors.
For the next meeting, Mr. Teal will draft the new code and regulations for the committee to review, perhaps to be scheduled in the second or third week of January. President Bowman emphasized the need to have this task completed before the new city council members take office in July 2019.

There being no further business, Councilman Love adjourned the meeting at 3:08 p.m.
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